
June 17, 2014

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Tuesday, June 17, 2014, at 7:30 p.m.
at the East Lampeter Township Office, 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 17602. The 
meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by the Pledge of 
Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave Buckwalter,
Mr. Glenn Eberly, Mr. Corey Meyer and Mr. Ethan Demme. Also present was Mr. Ralph 
Hutchison, Township Manager.

The following persons signed in as being present in the audience:

Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers
Frank Tippett, 138 Heritage Road, Lancaster PA 17602, representing Falls @ Olde Mill
Jim Sanchez, P.E., Millersville PA, representing Lancaster Auto Detail
Jim & Pennie Parker, 177 American Avenue, Lancaster PA, representing Falls @ Olde Mill
Dan Przywara, 155 American Avenue, Lancaster PA, representing Falls @ Olde Mill
David Schaller, 122 Crest Avenue, Lancaster PA, representing Crest Avenue Neighbors
Charlie Thomas, East Lampeter Township
Elmer S. Beiler, 623 Willow Road, Lancaster PA
Jim & Tillie Casler, 236 American Avenue, Lancaster PA, representing Falls @ Olde Mill
Jason Willner, 201 American Avenue, Lancaster PA
Jeremy Temple, 209 American Avenue, Lancaster PA, representing Falls @ Olde Mill
Robert Neff, 1401 Bear Creek Road, Elizabethtown, representing Old Mill Lane
Roger Fry, 21 S. Hershey Avenue, Leola, PA, representing Oak Grove School
Walter Siderio, representing Ben Ortiz
VJ & Jennifer Lundgren, 213 American Avenue, Lancaster PA, representing Falls @ Olde Mill
Nathaniel & Kelly Dearolf, 173 American Avenue, 17602, representing Falls @ Olde Mill
Joseph Esch, 2210 Creek Hill Road, Lancaster PA 17601, representing Oak Grove School
Sue Styer, 251 American Avenue, Lancaster PA 17602, representing Falls @ Olde Mill
Kate Schaub, 110 Heritage Road, Lancaster PA 17602, representing Falls @ Olde Mill
Steven Esh, Horseshoe Road, representing Oak Grove School
Ed Browne, 212 North Queen Street, Lancaster PA 17603, representing Millcross Properties
John Beiler, 180 Eastbrook Road, representing Beiler Farm
Brian Neiman, 141 Heritage Road, representing Falls @ Olde Mill
Mr. Bill Breigel, representing Keystone Custom Homes
Paul Esh
Ben Ortiz, representing Lancaster Auto Detailing

Minutes of the June 2, 2014 Regular Meeting

Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the
June 2, 2014 regular meeting as prepared. There were no comments.

A motion was made by Mr. Buckwalter and seconded by Mr. Meyer to dispense with the reading 
of the minutes and approve the minutes as presented. The motion was passed by unanimous voice 
vote.



Bills:

Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $128,934.52
were presented for payment. Chairman Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in 
that amount was a payment to E M Kutz in the amount of $23,495.00 for the replacement of 
dump body on Truck #4, a payment to Ram Industrial in the amount of $28,360.00 for Pump #1 
repair at Fertility Pump Station, a payment to J T Seeley & Company in the amount of $9,732.21 
for replacing Pump #2 and #3 impellers at the Fertility Pump Station, a payment to the Lancaster 
County SPCA in the amount of $2,600.00 for payment #2 of 2014 agreement, and a payment to 
Boy Scout Troop #8 in the amount of $200.00 for spring road cleanup contribution.

A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Eberly to approve the payment of the bills 
as listed in the amount of $128,934.52. The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Old Business:

a. Request for Time Extension to Record Conditionally Approved Plan – Old Mill Lane: 
360 Mount Sidney Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Robert Neff was 
present.

Mr. Neff stated he is representing Old Mill Lane.  He explained that they are requesting a time 
extension to the July 7th deadline for the recording of the approved plan currently with the 
Township for 360 Mount Sidney Road.  He went on to explain that they have an agreement with 
the Esh family to purchase the property and the reason for the extension is to give the Esh family 
time to present their changes and ideas to the Zoning Hearing Board on July 24th.  He suggested 
a ninety (90) day extension.

Chairman Blowers asked Mr. Hutchison about a 90 day extension. Mr. Hutchison stated that if 
they are bringing in a new user they would have to go through the Zoning Hearing Board and 
Land Development process and it is highly unlikely that the process could be completed in 
ninety (90) days. He stated it was more likely the process could be completed in 180 days.  

Mr. Buckwalter asked if this was the site of Millcreek Fencing and if their signs were still on the 
property. Mr. Neff stated that there is one sign on the property directing people to the new 
address. Mr. Meyer asked if the sign is staying permanently on the property. Mr. Neff stated that 
it is just a temporary sign.  

Mr. Hutchison discussed staff concerns with the applicant already having a conditionally 
approved plan.  The only thing keeping that plan from being recorded is the financial security 
being posted.  Staff feels that it should be made clear that the earlier version of the plan to 
accommodate Millcreek could not be recorded.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the reason for the
extension is to allow time for changes. In Staff’s view you wouldn’t want to keep open the 
possibility that they could come back later and record the previous plan.  Staff suggested that this 
be a condition of the extension.  Mr. Neff stated that if the Esh family doesn’t get the approval 



from the Zoning Hearing, they would still have the original plan to record.  Mr. Blowers stated 
the applicant wants to move forward on a new plan but leave the conditional plan open. Mr. Neff 
confirmed this.  The Board discussed if this option would affect the Township in any way.  Mr. 
Esh asked if the extension is for the existing plan. The Board confirmed that it was for the 
existing plan.

After a brief discussion, Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve a 180 day time extension to 
record the conditionally approved plan subject to removal of the Millcreek sign within 30 days 
for Old Mill Lane: 360 Mount Sidney Road.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed 
by unanimous voice vote.

b. Request for Time Extension to Record Conditionally Approved Plan – Millcross 
Properties: 680 Millcross Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Ed Browne was 
present.

Mr. Browne, an attorney from Nikolaus & Hohenadel, is representing Millcross Properties.  He 
stated the applicant is requesting an additional time extension in the event that they cannot 
finalize financing arrangements for the project by the July 13, 2014 deadline.  Mr. Meyer asked 
how long of a time extension. Mr. Browne requested ninety (90) days.

The Board had a discussion of the Permit Extension Act. Mr. Browne asked how that Act applies 
to time extensions. Mr. Hutchison stated that if the permit or plan was approved by a certain date 
such as July 2012, you automatically had till July 2016 to complete the permit or plan. He said 
anything that was acted upon or approved through July 2012 has the extension, and anything that 
came in after July 2012 does not.

Mr. Demme made a motion to approve a ninety (90) day time extension to record the 
conditionally approved plan for Millcross Properties: 680 Millcross Road.  Mr. Eberly seconded 
the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

c. Time Extension for Township Review and Action – Beiler: 2725 Lincoln Highway East

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Roger Fry was present.

Mr. Fry, representing Amos S. Beiler, is requesting the Township grant a ninety (90) day 
extension of time to comply with comments.  

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to accept the ninety (90) day time extension for Township review 
and action for Beiler: 2725 Lincoln Highway East.  Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was 
passed by unanimous voice vote.

d. Time Extension for Township Review and Action – Esh: Willow Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Roger Fry was present.



Mr. Fry, representing Isaac Esh, is requesting the Township grant a ninety (90) day extension of 
time to comply with comments.  

Mr. Eberly made a motion to accept the ninety (90) day time extension for Township review and 
action for Esh: Willow Road. Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote.

e. The Falls at Olde Mill Subdivision – Discussion re: condition of roads

Chairman Blowers explained that a concern was brought before the Board’s attention at a 
meeting last month.  Several residents of the subdivision the Falls at Olde Mill came to the Board 
meeting with a concern about the condition of the roads in the subdivision.  The Board has a 
financial security placed before the Township to ensure that throughout the development process 
that roads, curbing, sidewalks, water and sewer inlets were to be put in place to code. Once the 
last property in the subdivision is completed, the developer was to bring all up to code and the 
Township would take ownership of caring for the facilities.  The residents stated the last house 
was built three years ago and they were concerned that the improvements were not being 
completed and the conditions of the streets are deteriorating.  The Board is aware of the issue and 
aware of the conditions it has placed on the developer.

Staff invited Keystone Custom Homes to the meeting to discuss with the community the 
conditions of the subdivision.  Mr. Bill Breigel, Keystone Custom Homes, gave an overview of 
the development. He stated the last home was completed 2 ½ - 3 years ago.  The Township 
engineer created a punch list of items that need to be addressed to complete the development.  
Mr. Meyer asked if he agreed with the items on the punch list. Mr. Breigel stated the items are 
correct but that two items are causing problems: the proposed walking trail that is in an easement 
and the proposed emergency access lane.  He stated that legal counsel determined that they 
would need unanimous property owner consent to eliminate those two items from being 
developed.  They were not able to secure unanimous consent for either item.  He mentioned that 
he has had discussions with Mr. Hutchison recently stating that the items could be handled 
separately so that Keystone could move forward with the remaining punch list items to complete 
the development so the roads may be paved and then dedicated to the Township.

Justin Bredeman had a question about a time table for paving of the roads. Mr. Breigel stated that 
topping the roads is the last piece. They need to do all the items that the Township engineer has 
determined that needs repaired or replaced before paving the roads.  The length of time depends 
on the amount of repairs needed. He gave an approximate completion date of 4 – 5 month
because they need to rebid the punch list items and it takes about thirty (30) days to receive bids.  

The discussion turned to the walking path installation. Mr. Breigel stated the pathway is part of 
an easement and it is part of the recorded plan and they have the obligation to install it.  A
resident addressing herself as Lisa wanted to know why all residents have to agree when it only 
affects a handful of property owners.  Mr. Hutchison stated it’s the law.  Everybody who 
purchased property from the plan has a right to all items on the plan.  Lisa asked what happens if 
they cannot obtain a unanimous decision.  Mr. Blowers stated the Township has to enforce the 
plan as designed.  



Mr. Frank Tippett, an eight year resident, expressed doubt project will be completed in six 
months and would like to see what he paid for.  Mr. Brian Neiman asked what the Township can 
do to compel the developer to complete the project in a certain time period and asked about the 
financial security.  Mr. Hutchison stated that financial security is being held and that is usually 
enough to compel a developer to finish projects.  The Township could act on the letter of credit 
but it would cost the local government more to do the same work as a private enterprise.  This 
would be too costly for the Township to do without affecting the tax payers.  There is no 
guarantee on the timeline but the Township Staff can help facilitate by being available when 
needed.

Mrs. Jennifer Lundgren spoke about the impact of the creek path and the top priority of getting 
the road paved.  She expressed concern about paving the roads and then installing the pathway 
and the damage it could cause to lawns and roads. She also expressed concern about having to 
maintain the pathway.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the pathway is treated like a sidewalk. 
Mr. Blowers asked who would be responsible to fix dedicated roads.  Mr. Hutchison stated the 
Township is responsible but that the Township would go after the company to pay for the 
damage.  Mrs. Lundgren asked if she is required to give them access to her property to do the 
pathway. Mr. Hutchison stated that they would access them through easements on property and 
there are restoration requirements for the easements.  Mr. Dave Parker also expressed concern 
about maintenance of the pathway for everyone to use.  Mr. Meyer stated it is no different than 
maintaining a sidewalk.  

Mr. Blowers stated that the main concern is to get the public facilities: roads, sidewalks, and 
curbs completed.  Mr. Jason Willner asked why the pathway wasn’t installed before the 
development was begun.  Mr. Breigel stated that developers typically do the sidewalks and the 
houses first and trails go in last before dedication to municipality.  Mr. Nathaniel Dearolf is 
concerned about the large amounts of water on the path and it washing away.  A resident 
addressing herself as Matilda stated separating the issues is beneficial.  She suggested Keystone 
give a written proposal of changes and distribute to residents so the know what to expect and 
hold Keystone accountable for those changes.  Mr. Eberly stated he recalled a developer getting 
a reduction in park fees because of a pathway and that the emergency access lane was a strong 
recommendation from the fire companies due to not being able to access development if an 
accident occurred in the intersection.  Mr. Hutchison stated the original entrance to the 
development was further south and there was a concern but doesn’t feel the fire company has 
that concern presently.  Mr. Buckwalter stated that the developer understands he can separate the 
issues and move forward with the repairs and paving. Mr. Meyer thanked the residents and 
Mr. Breigel for attending the meeting and stated that Mr. Breigel gave an October 15 date as a 
goal for completion.  Mrs. Sue Styer stated she was one of the people who went door to door to 
get signatures and heard nothing of the results.  Mr. Blowers stated that the two issues will be 
separated from the sidewalk, curbing, water/sewer and roadway paving issues so that the 
roadway can be completed. The remaining two issues will have to be resolved at a later time.

New Business:

a. Lancaster Auto Detailing Land Development Plan #14-13: 1650 Lincoln Highway East



Chairman Blowers asked if there was anyone present for this agenda item.  Mr. James Sanchez 
was present.

Mr. Sanchez, an engineer from Sanchez & Associates Inc, introduced the owner of the property 
Mr. Ben Ortiz. Mr. Sanchez stated since their last appearance before the Board, they have 
submitted a Land Development Plan and have combined the two (2) lots: 1648 & 1658 Lincoln 
Highway East into one (1) lot. He reviewed the plan with the Board including curb and 
sidewalks, greenbelts and right of ways.  The applicant is asking for deferment of the curbs and
sidewalks.  He also discussed the Stormwater Management issues from the David Miller 
Associate letter dated June 10, 2014.

Mr. Meyer asked about the curb and sidewalks and how to ensure cars do not enter the wrong 
areas.  Mr. Sanchez stated they will have one place to enter and exit and that vehicle will be 
parked along the road frontage.  Mr. Eberly asked questions about the walkability study 
mentioned in the David Miller Associates letter and the reason for curb/sidewalk deferrals.  Mr. 
Hutchison discussed the walkability/corridor study for Bridgeport.  He stated the Township 
applied and was granted Smart Growth Transportation Funds to do a transportation study of the 
Bridgeport area and that it is not under way yet but will happen in the near future. He explained 
the deferment is due to the location of the sidewalks and making sure that the sidewalks all 
connect. If the applicant puts in sidewalks now, he may have to replace them if they do not align 
correctly.  Mr. Eberly addressed Mr. Ortiz asking him if he is aware that after the study is 
complete he will have to install the sidewalks.  Mr. Ortiz agreed.  Mr. Hutchison stated that Mr. 
Ortiz will be required to sign a deferral agreement.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to conditionally approve the Land Development Plan #14-13 for 
Lancaster Auto Detailing: 1650 Lincoln Highway East based on the David Miller Associates and 
Lancaster County Planning Commission letters granting the deferrals as listed on pages one and 
two of the David Miller Associates letter.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it passed by 
unanimous voice vote.

b. Oak Grove School Land Development Plan #14-14: 338 Willow Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Roger Fry was present.

Mr. Fry, representing the Oak Grove School, reviewed Fry Surveying Inc. response to the David 
Miller Associates letter dated June 10, 2014.  He reviewed items under the waivers and 
modifications as follows: 1) requesting wavier of preliminary plan, 2) request a waiver of plan 
scale, 3) request for deferment of road improvements, 4) a correction to the right-of-way to 30 
feet.  He reviewed under the zoning issues the parking being revised to macadam paving. He 
then reviewed items under the subdivision and land development as follows: 1) All existing and 
proposed lot monuments and pins are labeled, 2) A clear sight triangle has been added to the 
plan, 3) The approved privy needs a hauler permit and a lease agreement, 4) Emergency service 
providers have been notified, 4) The school will operate during daylight hours only with about 
50 percent of the students being bused, 6) An easement has been provided for the existing gas 
line, 7) The location of curbing and sidewalk has been added to the plan, 7) The existing fence 



has been relocated behind the proposed right-of-way line. He stated the Stormwater Management 
should meet the Township’s Stormwater Management Ordinance requirements.

Mr. Stephen Esh asked about the change in the paving. Mr. Fry stated the Lancaster County 
Planning Commission had concerns about the paving and recommend a thicker surface to hold 
vehicle weight.  Mr. Meyer asked about the students being bused to the school. Mr. Fry stated 
they will be dropped off at the end of the drive.  Mr. Hutchison wanted to make sure the Board 
was aware that the fence being relocated is about 10 feet high.

Mr. Eberly made a motion to conditionally approve the Oak Grove School Land Development 
Plan #14-14: 338 Willow Road granting the waivers and deferrals as listed in the David Miller
Associates letter.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  

Other Business:

a. Ordinance to Restrict Parking on Crest Avenue

Chairman Blowers explained the Board had been asked to investigate parking issues on Crest
Avenue.  The Township Staff, Public Works Department and Charlie Thomas, Public Works 
Director have completed the required PennDOT study to make sure it is warranted to restrict 
parking in that area.  The study proved that it is warranted.  The ordinance was prepared to 
prohibit parking of commercial trucks and busses on Crest Avenue between Lincoln Highway 
East and Woodland Avenue.

Mr. Eberly made a motion to adopt the 2014 Traffic Ordinance Revisions Involving parking on 
Crest Avenue.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Ordinance No. 305

Public Comment:

Mr. David Schaller wanted to thank the Board for their response to the issues on Crest Avenue 
and how this will help with the traffic on the corner.  He asked a question on how the Township 
is handling the business.  Mr. Hutchison stated that Staff continues to monitor the activities on 
the property and he is not aware of any active notices of violations.  Mr. Schaller asked if the 
business has an Occupancy Permit for the back building. Mr. Hutchison replied no but a building 
permit was issued to convert that structure to a residence but is not completed and final 
inspections have not been done.  Mr. Schaller asked if the Township has the business address. 
Mr. Hutchison replied that the Township does not and that there has been no public record found 
of where his business is registered.  Mr. Schaller stated the business is now bringing items in 
mostly on Sunday afternoons and called it a junk hole.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township 
needs proof of violations to be able to take action.  Mr. Schaller asked if the Township knew who 
owned the property and if he could get that information. Mr. Hutchison stated that is a matter of 
public record and that Mr. Schaller could obtain it at the Recorder of Deeds or online.

Adjournment:



A motion was made by Mr. Eberly and seconded by Mr. Meyer to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Monday, July 14, 2014 beginning at 7:30 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Ralph Hutchison
Township Manager




































